Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
December 19, 2021 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Ellie Cale; Mark Facknitz; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Yogi Gillette; Mary Colleen Knapp; Judy LePera; Becca Lowrance; Abby Striebig; Patti Warner; Bill Wilson; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Absent/Excused: Rick Orem; Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 4:00 pm.
Opening Devotion:  Abby shared a devotion,, “Lighting Our Way,” from The Book of Awakening by Mark Nepo.. 
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Gwen and Stephanie shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Approval of Docket:  Approved.
Approval of Minutes:  Minutes from the stated Session Meeting on November 16 2021 were approved as distributed.  
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed during online and in-person worship on Sunday, December 5, as previously approved.  Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.
2) Linda shared general communications, including thank you notes for recent donations.

Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen
1) Gwen made 14 visits, plus numerous calls and emails, during the last month.  She noted several persons and families in need of prayer and special care.    
Pastor’s Report:

For discussion and action:
1) Stephanie recommended scheduling our annual meeting on January 30, Judy made, and Ellie seconded, a motion to accept this recommendation.  Approved.
2) Patti made, and Ellie seconded, a motion to approve the renewal of Gwen’s contract for 2022, pending approval of 2022 budget.  Approved.  A copy of the updated contract is attached to these minutes.
For Information:
1) The Committee on Relational Ministry has adopted a new policy this year requiring that terms of call for teaching elders now include two weeks of study leave and funds in order to allow pastors to attend continuing education. Teaching elders who serve in pastoral positions are also advised that continuing education is essential to professional development and personal care.  Teaching elders must submit a report describing and evaluating their continuing education experiences.  Stephanie’s report for 2021 is attached to these minutes.
2) New elders have completed two of their three training sessions; the final session will be the last week of December. Incoming elders will be present to participate in and be examined at the January 9 Session meeting. Ordination and installation of elders will occur during worship on Sunday, January 23.
3) The January 9 Session meeting will be held from 3-6pm, which will provide extra time to take care of some larger planning for the year ahead that normally takes place during our retreat. Elders should come with calendars, ready to sign up for months for House Steward/Devotions, and Presbytery meeting.  They should also think and pray about how they’d like to serve next year.  This will be the final official meeting for the class of 2021
Upcoming Dates:
1) 2022 Vacation (subject to change) - January 10-17; March 11-19; April 18-24; November 18-26
2) 2022 Continuing Education - May 2-8; one more week TBD in the fall

We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Task Forces, House Churches, and Marks Groups  


COVID Task Force







     Stephanie
For Information:

1) The task force met on December 2 and is planning for the Christmas Eve and December 26 services.  Its next meeting will be January 26.
Season of Repentance Task Force





    Mark
1) Mark summarized the content of the Task Force report.  After discussion, the Session separately approved Statement 2.A.a of the Findings  - a statement recognizing our indebtedness to Indigenous and enslaved persons to be placed on the Trinity website.  and then Statement 2.A.b - a one-page framed flyer describing the history of Trinity’s church to be hung next to the brick wall in the main entryway and also included on our website.  After additional discussion, the complete report was approved.  
2) Follow-up activities will include:
a)  the Task Force presenting this report to the entire congregation during a Lenten worship service, 
b) the formation of a new committee to follow up on the recommendations in Section 2.b.c, and 
c) working with JMU faculty and students on a more in-depth study of church house history and construction.
.
3) By consensus, Session also gave permission to share this report and follow-up activities with Presbytery and to make it available to other churches or organizations interested in this initiative.
Environmental Bequest Task Force 





Mark
No report  
Reaching Out 








Judy
1) Reaching Out has had three in-person meetings and will continue to meet in-person unless the anticipated spike makes that unwise.  They have approached Shalom House Church about partnering with them in an immigrant support initiative.   At the last meeting they communicated on Zoom with Joyce and John Lyon so they can continue their association with the group.   Paul Sleezer is the pastoral leader for the new year.  Melodie Davis is leading a study of Tongue-Tied: Learning the Lost Art of Talking about Faith by Sara Wenger Shenk.  Gwen Carr keeps the group apprised of joys and concerns of the larger community so they can respond.

Sanctuary








Rick
No report
Hearts and Hands:







Linda

1) Hearts and Hands continues to meeting over Zoom on the third Monday evening of each month and has recently shared several prayer shawls and lap robes.  
Backpack Program 







Abby
No report
Centering Space







Stephanie

For Session Action:

1) Centering Space Use Policies have been added to the Building Use Policies and need Session approval. Approved.  The new policies are attached to these minutes. 
For Information:
1) A small but lovely open house was held on December 1.

2) Nearly 50 people, most not from Trinity, are participating as a “congregation” for Jan Richardson’s online Advent journey.
3) A Vision Board workshop led by Whitney Erwin will be held on January 2.

Clothes Closet 







Mary
1) Through December 8, the Clothes Closet has served 142 volunteers, 146 families, 397 clients, and 70 first-time clients, and 42 returning clients.
Library









Judy
1) As more people come to the church house for Sunday worship and for other meetings, the library is being used a little more.  Some books are being checked out, a very positive trend.  Marty Brown has assembled a basket of children’s books which we offered to church members and to Clothes Closet guests.

Faith in Action







Bill

1) The community organization continues to conduct its listening campaign for all organizations.  The marks group has received training on facilitating these listening groups.  Faith in Action will lead worship on January 16.  
Bridge of Hope







Becca
No report
Seasonal Teams 

ACE Team








Stephanie
1) The ACE team is busy planning for Advent, Christmas, and Epiphany.  Chris Carlberg is the convener; Nancy and Becca also serve on the team.  The team requested that donations in lieu of poinsettias go to Massanetta Springs and/or CWS for refugee support.  Approved.
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolence Committee






Patti
     No report
Building and Grounds
 Team






Yogi
No report
Communication and Outreach Team





Abby

     No report
Finance Team Report







Linda
For Action:

1) The Finance Team requests approval of the following 2022 budget:  

Total Expenses:  $297,251.  Potential Income (including loose offering and carry-over):  $248,645.  Potential pledge follow-up:  $24,500.  Potential discrepancy:  $24,106.  Please note that some expenses are the team’s best estimates of possible costs that we might incur; the actual amounts may be adjusted as the year progresses.  It is anticipated that this $24,106 discrepancy can be covered through these eventual adjustments, additional contributions or bequests, or through reserves if needed.  The detailed draft budget, including line-item balances recommended to be carried over into 2022, is in Session materials on the Trinity website.  Approved.
For Information:

1) November Treasurer’s Report:  The report shows that we had an actual YTD income of $310,279 as of the end of November – which is 97% of the income anticipated for this point in the year.  These figures reflect the fact that a number of annual pledges have been received in full and also the receipt of $10,695 in designated donations this month. 

Our actual YTD expenses were $ 323,924 – which is 93% of the total anticipated expense for this point in the year.  Again, note that some of the line-item budget amounts are larger than the original 2021 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from last year’s totals – for example, Centering Space/Myrtle Funds, the Backpack Program, and the Environmental Bequest Fund.  

2) Christmas Gift Cards: The team approved Christmas gift cards for Joe Hinshaw, DeAnne Chenoweth, Bryce Hayes, Victoria Riddle, Jeannie Klemt, and Rick Comstock in appreciation for their contributions to Trinity’s continued smooth operation during this most difficult year.

3) The next meeting is Tuesday, January 18, over Zoom.

Nominating Committee

     No report
Personnel Committee







Ellie

1) The committee will move forward with the maternity leave policy, now that budget is approved.
Pastoral Care Team 







Gwen
For Information:

1) The team has resumed Zoom meetings for the foreseeable future.
Report from November 16 Presbytery Meeting



Linda

The meeting was held over Zoom. The Committee on Mission and Outreach reported on the work of Church World Service in Harrisonburg in resettling refugees, specifically Afghans.  Massanetta Springs is currently housing 50 Afghan refugees as part of their ongoing partnership with Church World Service.  The Committee on Church Vitality and Transformation reported that $20,000 has been given out in Innovation Grants to twenty-six churches of the presbytery, and grants are still available. The presbytery approved the slate of nominees presented by the Committee on Nominations, and the 2022 presbytery budget was approved.  New Monmouth Presbyterian Church presented an excellent video describing their building of a community pavilion on their grounds.
Next Meeting –Sunday, January 9, 3:00 pm (online).  NOTE CHANGE OF TIME.  Agenda will include examination of new elders.  Becca will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 5:45 pm.

Respectfully submitted,
___________________________



___________________________

Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session



Stephanie Sorge, Moderator
Attachments:

Stephanie Continuing Education Report

Gwen Carr 2022 Contract

Season of Repentance Task Force Report

Updated Building Use Plan

2022 Budget is on Session website
